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This newsletter marks 
the end of an era. After 

24 years and 47 newsletters, 
Diane Nightingale is finally 
stepping down as editor. She 
has been trying to persuade 
people for several years to 
take over and has finally had 
her way! The new 
arrangement will start with 
the summer newsletter, so this 
edition can be described as an 
ôinterim productionõ and 
readers will note that it lacks 
the professional layout touch 
of Dennis Anastasiades  who 
has done such an excellent job 
in giving the newsletter an 
attractive appearance during a 
period of approaching 20 
years. Dennis is stepping 
down too.  Diane has ensured 
that the SPACES newsletter 
has appeared twice a year 
since 1995 and it has grown 
from a simple, two -sided page 
covering local planning issues 
to 12 or 14 pages of planning 
and parking, local events, 
local walks, õPets of the 
Momentõ, history articles, 
quizzes and much more. 

A copy of the first ever 
SPACES newsletter is 
included at the end of this 
newsletter for comparison, so 
that you can see how much 
more is now included to make 
the newsletter informative and 
engaging. THANK YOU SO 
MUCH, DIANE AND 
DEN NIS!!  

            <> <> <> <>  

We are very fortunate to have 
Nick Holbrook  taking over 
the layout (not this issue, but 
next), assisted, when 
necessary, by Clare Knowles . 
Both are professionals in this 
area and will be introduced 
properly in the next 
newsletter.  Christine Klein  
has contributed to the 
newsletter before, but her 
fingers have been wearing out 
keyboards recently with three 
articles for this newsletter, 
plus some very interesting 
pieces which have been held 
over for the next newsletter. 
Kevin Johns -Putra is also 
going to be helping with 
future newslett ers.

 

  

 

SPACES Meetings 

Monday, 20
th

 May, 8.00 pm, 

committee meeting 

Monday, 23
rd

 September, 

8.00 pm, committee meeting 

Monday, 11
th

 November,  

8.30 pm, AGM 

All meetings at the Sebright 

Arms 

 

 

 

Dennis and Diane with just 

two of their many 

newsletters 



 

Alston Road traffic 

problems 

The last SPACES newsletter 

reported that a prospective 

local councillor had raised a 

petition with about 30 

signatures asking for the 

short 20 mile/hour limit 

around the zebra crossing to 

be extended further along 

the road. After performing a 

speed monitoring exercise, 

the Council decided that 

there was not sufficient 

evidence of speeding to 

extend the limit. However, 

the problem came back with 

a jolt at the beginning of 

December when a child 

walking along Alston Road 

was badly shocked after 

being hit by the wing mirror 

of a passing car. This 

incident prompted a mother 

from Puller Road to raise an 

on-line petition for speed -

calming measures to be 

introduced in the road. The 

petition gained 95 

signatures and was due to 

be presented at the 

Chipping Barnet Residents 

Forum in March. However, 

owing to an oversight by 

the Council, it was omitted 

from the agenda and will 

now be presented at the 

Forum in June. 

 

Update on kerb parking in 

Puller, Calvert and Sebright 

Roads 

There has still been no 

progress on the long-

heralded consultation by 

the Council on their plans to 

ôformaliseõ pavement 

parking in the roads by 

painting parallel dashed 

yellow lines indicating that 

vehiclesõ wheels can park 

on the kerb, but not the 

pavement, and how far they 

can protrude into the road. 

The topic was brought up at 

the SPACES AGM and the 

Chair undertook to raise it 

again at the January 

Chipping Barnet Residents 

Forum. He was told that the 

consultation would take 

place òat some time this 

yearó. 

 

Alston Works live/work 

units  

For approaching three 

years, SPACES has pressed 

the Council to force the 

owner to apply for planning 

permission for his 

conversion of the gym into 

eight live/work units. It is 

not that there is local 

opposition to the 

conversion, but there is 

concern that an owner can 

try to bypass the planning 

system.   SPACES 

understands that the 

Councilõs hands are partly 

tied by government rules in 

this case, but there is no 

excuse for them refusing to 

engage with the public over 

the situation. Two letters to 

the Chief Executive have 

gone unanswered and two 

complaints through the 

Councilõs complaints 

procedure have also got 

nowhere. The second 

complaint was that the first 

complaint had not been 

answered! The issue was 

raised at the recent 

Residents Forum and 

promises were made about 

obtaining specific 

statements from the Council 

about their current 

enforcement (or non-

enforcement) policies. 

 

Other local i ssues 

We have been involved in 

opposing two planning 

applications, the second 

being an application to 

build a house at the bottom 

of a garden in Puller Road 

for which there was 

considerable local 

opposition. The Council 

rejected the application. 

 

SPACES 

COMMITTEE  

 
Here is the SPACES 

committee as of the last 

AGM:  

 

Julia Gibbs  (Sebright), joint 
Sebright Road rep. 
Nick Holbrook  (Puller) 
Samantha Holroyd  (Puller) 
Kevin Johns-Putra  (Puller) 
Christine Klein  (Alston) 
Doreen Martin  (Alston), Vice 
Chair and Treasurer 
Colette Nicolle  (Puller), 
Puller Road rep. 
Chris Nightingale  (Calvert), 
Chair 
Diane Nightingale  (Calvert) 
Laurie Sparey (Alston), 
Alston Road rep. 
Ingrid Stringer  (Calvert), co-
opted 
Ave Vinick  (Sebright), joint 
Sebright Road rep. 
Sarah Whitty  (Calvert), 
Calvert Road rep.
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Ark Academy, Underhill  

The planning application to 

build a new school on the 

old Barnet Football Club 

ground split opinions in our 

part of High Barnet when 

the application came up for 

consideration in 2017. Some 

welcomed the extra choice 

for education of their 

children that the school will 

offer, while others feared 

the extra traffic congestion 

that will be caused in the 

Underhill area. Approval 

was finally given in October 

2017 and the building is 

now nearing completion, 

with the first cohort of 

pupils starting in 

September. 

 

Barnet Market site  

The last SPACES newsletter 

reported that the first 

application to build a 

Premier Inn on the St 

Albans Road was turned 

down by the Councilõs 

Planning Committee. Some 

minor changes were made 

to the design and 

assurances given over such 

issues as parking 

arrangements with the 

result that a second  

application was approved 

by the Council at the  

beginning of November. At 

the time of writing this 

newsletter, trial drillings 

had begun on the site. 

Meanwhile the Market has 

moved to the bandstand site 

by the back of Waitrose - 

there is further news on this 

move in a following article.  

 

Barnet Old Peopleõs 

Welfare, Salisbury Road 

There was a planning 

application to build a 

hideously inappropriate 

block of flats on the site of 

the Fern Rooms which was 

the meeting place for Barnet 

Old Peopleõs Welfare for 

many years. We sighed with  

relief when the Council 

rejected the application after 

objections from many 

including Barnet Residents 

Association, but had to hold 

our breath when the 

applicant appealed. We can 

now breathe again as the 

appeal has been dismissed 

and we hope that the lesson 

has been learnt such that the 

next application will be for 

a design that is in keeping 

with the road.  

 

 

 

Brake Shear House 

 (entrance to site by the 

tanning shop) 

A planning application was 

submitted in July of last 

year to build 68 flats and 

premises for offices/light 

industry. The development 

would consist of six 

separate blocks, described 

as being between one and 

four storeys high, although 

five floors can be counted 

on some of the drawings! 

The Council is taking its 

time to consider the 

application. It would, of 

course, mean the demolition 

of Brake Shear House and 

surrounding buildings.  

 

Marie Foster site, Wood 

Street 

Recent planning approval 

has been given to the 

planning application to 

build a 100-bed care home 

on this site. Work is 

expected to start in the 

Spring/Summer of this year 

and we look forward to the 

completed design 

improving the appearance 

of this area as well as 

providing around 100 jobs.  

 

Moxon Street 

It would take several pages 

to describe all the 

developments that have 

been proposed for various 

parts of Moxon Street. 

Probably the two most 

significant in terms of 

clearing up eyesores are the 

plan to build six flats on the 

site of the old British Legion 

building and the second to 
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build ten flats on the site of 

the nearby derelict garage. 

Both schemes now have 

planning approval so work 

should start soon. 

 

The White Lion, St. Albans 

Road 

We mourned the loss of the 

White Lion pub a couple of 

years ago and the building 

has stood forlorn in the 

meantime. A planning 

application was submitted 

in December, 2018, to use 

the pub building as offices 

for the Enterprise Car Hire 

Company with the adjacent 

former tyre depot being 

used for parking of hi re 

cars. This application has 

recently been withdrawn so 

the future of this site is once 

again uncertain. 

 

Whalebones 

A planning application is 

imminent to build around 

150 homes on this site off 

Wood Street which has the 

instantly recognizable 

whalebone entrance. The 

site was previously owned 

by the late Gwyneth 

Cowing whose family 

owned the Barnet Press. It 

was her wish that the site be 

maintained as a green site, 

but the trustees of the estate 

have stated that some 

development is needed in 

order to provide money for 

its future upkeep. As well as 

the homes, the plans 

provide for two areas of 

public parkland and a 

communi ty building. The 

opposition to the plans has 

been led by our MP, 

Theresa Villiers, who has 

launched a petition against 

the development on her 

website. 

 

Barnet Market and 

the Teenage Market 
The Spires management 

moved the Market from its 

St Albans Road site to the 

bandstand area by Waitrose 

in order to make the site 

available to build the 

Premier Inn (see ôPlanning 

updates, further afieldõ). 

The move took place in 

November of last year and 

the good news is there has 

been increased trading due 

to its more visible position. 

The bad news is the  

breaking of two promises 

made by the management of 

The Spires, the first to have 

installed power points for 

the stalls and the second to 

employ a company to run 

the Market with a history of 

developing markets. Stalls 

are currently let by a 

company in the North of 

England who have little 

local knowledge and 

seemingly no incentive to  

introduce new stalls. The 

Friends of Barnet Market 

have pointed out these 

shortcomings to The Spires 

management, but so far 

without a positive response. 

In the meantime, it is to be 

hoped that local people 

will continue to support 

the loyal traders by 

shopping in the Market.  

The first year of the Teenage 

Market finished with a 

flourish on 2 nd March. Its 

founder, Bob Burstow, is to 

be congratulated on 

 

 

 

 

Teenage 

Market in  

full swing  
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Proposed care home on 

site of Marie Foster 

Centre 

 



 
launching it and taking it 

through its first year. Bob 

managed to raise well over 

£50,000 for this initiative, 

half coming from the Mayor 

of Londonõs fund and the 

other half from a mix of 

large donations and crowd 

funding. Bob is planning to 

set up a charity for it to 

continue through a second 

year and beyond. The plan 

is to fund it from rental 

gained from equipment 

bought during the first year, 

such as hiring out the stalls 

to the traditional market 

and possibly also hiring out 

the sound equipment too.  

 

Update on the 

Chipping Barnet 

Town Team (CBTT) 
by Ave Vinick, our SPACES 

rep. 

 

The last CBTT meeting 

started with a brief report 

on the progress of a video 

being made to promote our 

High Street to potential 

business tenants, the video 

hopefully to be completed  

in the next month. The latest 

news on the pavement  

buildouts in the High Street 

is that it is hoped that work 

will start in April. There 

was some discussion about 

a possible application for 

our area to become a BID 

(Business Improvement 

District), bu t the majority of 

the meeting was dedicated 

to a conversation about 

Chipping Barnetõs 

application to the Future 

High Streets Fund (FHSF), 

which was announced in 

the Chancellorõs autumn 

budget. The initial funding 

guidelines stipulated that 

local authoritie s could 

submit a bid for a 

transformational capital 

investment in physical 

infrastructure for one high 

street or town centre. The 

Council responded by 

preparing a submission 

focused on the revitalisation 

of North Finchley, a scheme 

that is relatively well 

advanced and fits well with 

the funding criteria. To 

everyoneõs surprise, the 

government more recently 

announced that authorities  

with large populations 

(such as Barnet) could, in 

fact, submit more than one 

bid and the Council has 

decided to work on a         

second bid focussed on 

High Barnet. An external 

consultant, Duncan Ray, has 

been engaged to work with 

the CBTT and he led a 

discussion about our 

possible approach to the 

Fund.  As the deadline for 

Expressions of Interest is 

March 22nd, a series of 

meetings has been  

scheduled over the next few 

weeks to refine a proposal. 

Up to £25m per area could 

be awarded, but the 

expectation is that it will 

more likely be in the £5m - 

£10m range. 

 
Report on SPACES 
AGM  
By the Chair  
 
It can never be said that a 
report on an AGM is the 
highlight of a societyõs 
newsletter,  but nevertheless 
the AGM plays an 
important part in reporting 
the societyõs activities to its 
members and receiving 
feedback from them. The 
23rd SPACES AGM was 
held in the Sebright Arms 
on Monday , 12th 
November, 2018. The Chair 
tabled a report (available on 
request) on the past yearõs 
activities and spoke briefly 
about whether or not the 
concept of community was 
still valued in our four é.. 
(continued on next page) 
 
        
 
Black Horse Pub by John 
Sanders (Calvert Road) 
Not a news item ð just a 
nice drawing  
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roads. The Treasurer 
reported that expenditure 
for the year (mainly 
newsletter printing) had 
been £332.65 while the 
subscription income had 
been £292 (with more to 
come). The money in the 
SPACES account was 
£1114.74 of which £224.87 
was the residue of the 
library garden fund 
(available for future 
planting)).  There was a call 
for new members to join the 
committee and we were 
very pleased that Samantha 
Holroyd, Puller Road, 
volunteered and was duly 
elected, along with the re-
election of two existing 
members. The elections 
were followed by an open 
discussion session during 
which topics of current 
interest were raised from 
the floor. Transport for 
Londonõs proposals to re-
route the 384 bus attracted 
the most discussion with a 
resident of Calvert Road 
explaining how much the 
proposal would 
inconvenience residents of 
an estate in New Barnet. 
Also, more locally, the 
suggested re-routing of the 
eastbound bus along 
Salisbury Road would mean 
that some residents would 
need to walk further to 
catch the bus. It was stated 
by the Chair that many 
residents in Alston Road 
would actually welcome the 
re-routing as it would mean 
reduced passage of heavy 
vehicles past their houses. 
There was further 
discussion of the pros and 
cons, with doubt being 
thrown on the suitability of 
Salisbury Road to take the 

bus. Other issues raised 
related to whether there 
was an active 
Neighbourhood Watch in 
the area (answer ònoó), 
difficulties caused by 
missed bin collections 
(residents urged to report 
all missed collections on the 
Councilõs website) and the 
long-heralded plan by the 
Council to paint dashed 
yellow lines to ôformalise 
pavement parkingõ (issue 
was raised at January 2019 
Residents Forum). The 
meeting finished at 10.10 
pm with a vote of thanks to 
the staff of the Sebright 
Arms for hostin g the 
meeting. 

Sebright Arms - new 
tenants 
by Christine Klein  
 
We very warmly welcome 
our new tenants at the 
Sebright Arms:   they are 
Jason, ably assisted by his 
friend and chef, David. 
Jason has successfully 
managed several pubs 
before, including The Horns 
in Datchworth, Herts.,  a 
16th century pub, and The 
Lytton Arms  in Knebworth, 
which had real ale and 
home cooked country food. 
David, his chef, is half 

French and half Italian, and 

has lived in Paris and 

worked as a chef in London 

for the last 20 years, so is 

very experienced. So far, the 

food on their very first 

menu looks and tastes 

promising. There has been 

some very good feedback 

from fellow SPACES 

members. Jason and David 

are going to refine future 

menus, and promise us a 

specials board as well. 

Jason intends to have live 
acoustic music every 
Saturday night between 8.30 
and 10.30pm. Their first 
acoustic night was Saturday 
23rd February and was very 
well attended with excellent 
music, which prompted 
quite a few dancers to take 
to the floor. They also 
intend to have a pub quiz in 
the near future. 
Please support our local 
pub, as we all want it to 
succeed. Try out their 
lovel y food, and come 
along to their acoustic 
night, and meet some more 
of your neighbours. I am 
sure you will get a warm 
welcome. 
 

 
Jason (left) &  David (right)  
 
 

Did you know High 
Barnet was actually 
founded by monks from 
St Albans Abbey back in 
the 12th centuryé. and 
they called it ôBernetõ? 
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As most of you will know, 
our local feline celebrity, 
Millie, has passed away. 
Millie was 20 years old 
and passed away peacefully 
at home, after suffering 

from a thyroid 
problem.  Millie  was found 
at the RSPCA and, before 
she came to live in Barnet, 
she had produced three 
litters of kittens prior 
to being adopted by her 
owner, Paula Gabb of 
Carnarvon Road.  Millie 
started visiting Barnet 
Library a few years ago. She 
then began to visit The 
Spires shopping centre, 
Waitrose in particular, as 
she loved their fi sh counter. 
She then visited further 
afield, often found  sleeping 
in Savers on the dusters. In 
the latter part of her life she 
frequented the 
local butchers, the 
employment agency, 
Holland and Barrett, and of 
course a cat favourite, KFC. 
There are many photos of 
Millie online and she has 
become famous nationally 
as she has appeared in 
articles on Facebook, the 
internet and both the Daily 
Mail, and the Times (see  

article to the right ). I know 
you may think that she is 
only a cat and why the fuss? 
Millie app ealed to many 
people - she got complete 
strangers talking to each 

other and making friends. 
She amused many with her 
feistiness and her many 
attempts to extricate food 
from passers-by. She 
amazingly  only used the 
zebra crossing to cross 
between The Spires and her 
home in Carnarvon road. 
She also looked very cute. 
She will be greatly missed 
by both our local 
community and her owner. 
There is an online fund to 
collect money for a Millie 
statue, which currently 
stands at over £2,500. The 
statue is being created by 
local sculptor, John 
Somerville. Any spare 
money will be donated to 
the RSPCA, where she was 
found. Details are on 
GOFUNDME.COM . 
R.I .P. Millie ð we loved 
you. 
  
One of the three 
articles  which appeared in 
the Times follows:  
  

 
 
A fitting memorial to 
Millie , the wonder cat  
Ann Treneman Notebook 
The Times, February 22nd, 
2019 
òI have been away in Oregon 
visiting my mother and sisters 
but, in my absence, Millie the 
wonder cat has become even 
more wonderful. As regular 
readers will know, Millie is, or 
was, as the case is, the tabby 
who sat outside my local 
Waitrose in north London, a 
one-feline social worker, being 
talked to and petted by just 
about everyone. 
Since she died two weeks ago, 
she has attracted more press 
and has even been described as 
òfamousó (such is the power of 
the Notebook). Millie also 
snuck into various other shops 
in the Spires shopping centre 
in Barnet. Now £2,400 has 
been raised for a statue of the 
20-year-old tabby and the local 
sculptor John Somerville has 
been commissioned. 
I love this idea. One of my 

favourite statues in London is 

the bronze of Hodge, Dr 

Johnsonõs cat, who sits on the 

famous dictionary and next to 

empty oyster shells in Gough 

Square. Indeed, some of my 

favourite graves and 

memorials ñ Byronõs dog 

Boatswain, Wellingtonõs horse 

Copenhagen and Florence 

Nightingaleõs stuffed owlet 

Athena ñ are not human at 

all. I can hardly wait to ôpetõ 

Millie the statue.ó  
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Picnic in the Park (PiP), an update  
Diane Nightingale reports on behalf of the 

PiP team:   

 

High Barnet seems to be packed with events 

this coming summer with some happening on 

Barnet Rugby Club field, the venue for our 

previous picnics. High Barnet Fair Festival 

and Barnet Medieval Festival will be taking 

place there to name but two. So, the Picnic in 

the Park team is looking into a Party at the 

Pub idea, the pub being the Sebright Arms 

possibly in September. A flier will be 

circulated shortly giving further details.  

 
 

Out and about in Barnet  

There is always lots  to do in High Barnet.   

Here is just some of what is available: 

 

30th March  Spring Choirs Celebration, St 

John the Baptist Church at 7.30 pm 

8th April   The Second Battle of St. Albans 

1461: Margaret of Anjouõs Triumph by 

Harvey Watson, Local History Society Lecture 

27th April  Dance Festival featuring Green 

Candle Dance Company, Susi Earnshaw 

Theatre School 

13th May  The History of QE Girlsõ School 

and its place in the Community by Violet 

Walker, Local History Society Lecture  

8th/9th June Barnet Medieval Festival, Byng 

Road Rugby Fields (planned to be even bigger 

and better than last year) 

10th June Beanos, Boozing & Hopping!  

Memories of the Old East End by John Lynch, 

Local History Society Lecture 

29th June National Armed Forces Day 

and Classic Car Show, Army Reserve Site, St 

Albans Road (to be confirmed) 

9th September         Holidays by Rail by David 

Berguer, Local History Society Lecture 

14th October    The Old Roads of Barnet by 

Dennis Bird, Local History Society Lecture  

The Local History Society lectures take place 

in Barnet Parish Church (St. John the Baptist) 

at the top of Barnet Hill, cost £2.00.  

Barnet hi story walks                     8 
by Christine Klein  
 
Christine says: òCome on our free history 
walks ð get to know the fascinating history of 
Barnet. Make friends on our one-hour walks 
and come for coffee/cheap lunch afterwards. 
Each month we have a different walk. All 
walks meet at the Longrove Surgery, Union 
Street, unless otherwise stated.   All walks 
take place on the second Tuesday of every 
month and start at 11.00 am.ó   For further 
details, contact Christine:   07958 791386 
 
2019 Walk Programme from March  
 

March 12th 
April 9 th (meet at Pizza Express) 
June 11th 

July 9th (meet at Pizza Express) 
August 13th 
September 10th 
October 8th 
November 12th (meet at Pizza Express) 
December 10th 

             

 

2018 Barnet Medieval Festival ð should be 

even better this year 

 

Classic Car Show at Barnet Army Reserve 

Centre for 2018 National  Armed Forces Day 



 
Open Door Centre, St Albans Road - hidden local gems                                              9 

Diane Nightingale wants to spread the word about: 

the Centre which was Christ Church girlsõ school originally before becoming the Red Cross Centre 
for 50 years. After much fund -raising by the Church , it opened as the Open Door Centre in 2017, 
available to all in the community as well as having a meeting room that can be hired.   If you are free 
during the day, want to meet up with friends for a meal, and/or coffee, pop along to Open Door.  It 

is situated in the grounds of Christ Church in St 
Albans Road. They have a free car park for café 
users and are child friendly.  All the staff are 
volunteers and friendly.  The food is excellent, 
tasty, and the cheapest you'll find in this area. 
They do lovely coffees, teas and cakes and 
amazing homemade soups, paninis and 
afternoon teas etc.  Opening times for meals are 
Tuesday to Friday, 9am - 11am for light 
breakfasts, drinks etc. and 12pm - 2pm for 
lunches, drinks and cakes. The large café area is 
open to all from 9.00am to 4.00pm, Tuesday to 
Friday (Saturday to 11.30am for cakes and 
drinks).  

                                                               

Barnet Market History  

Part 2 of Christine Kleinõs article which was started in the previous SPACES newsletter 
 
By 1865, the Market was forced to move from its location in front of the Church to a new site near 
the junction of the High Street and New Road (now called St. Albans Road) A cluster of buildings 
known as Middle Row grew up in the triangle where the medieval market pla ce had been. The 
narrow passage known at the time as ôthe squeezeõ between St. John the Baptist Church and the 
High Street is still in existence. Middle Row was demolished in 1889 after a fire. The opportunity 
was taken to widen the road, but ôthe squeezeõ itself was never widened.  
Between 1869 and 1874 it is believed that William Kemp bought the rights to Barnet Market from 
the then Lord of the Manor. On 14th May 1878 Mr. Kemp sold these rights to James Harland (of the 
company Harland & Son). In 1899, following the death of his father, Marchant Harland, James 
Harlandõs son, took over the running of what had once again become a flourishing cattle market. 

 
Additional market ð Mary Payneõs place 
In the early years of the twentieth century, a complementary open -air stall market was established 
at Mary Payneõs Place (where Bath Place is now) in the High Street. It is believed that this market 
was run by ex-soldiers, who, returning from WW1 had little money and no work but found a way 

 

Barnet Market and Fair about 1850 

before it moved from near St John 

the Baptist Church  



 
of eking out a living by selling a variety of items, 
fruit, veg. and flowers etc.  brought in from the 
surrounding countryside. Also known as the ôPoor 
Man's Marketõ, this too operated on a Wednesday, 
but also on Saturdays when it stayed open until 11 
pm, allowing men who were still able to do so, to 
collect provisions for Sunday lunch.  In 1929 or 
thereabouts, this was sadly closed down, possibly 
bringing hardship once again to the men who ran it.  
It probably closed to allow John Swains to expand 
over the site. The cattle market meanwhile 
continued to flourish.                                                                    
                                

                                                                         
 
 

Bill Harding Young  
In November 1902, Crawter & Lawrence of Cheshunt purchased the cattle market following the 
death of Marchant Harland. John Harding Young, articled pupil to John Crawter and aged only 18, 
took over running it.  On 28th April 1910, 
John Harding Young himself purchased 
the cattle market (and continued the 
trading of Harland & Sons Estate Agents). 
In 1932 John Harding Youngõs son, Bill 
Young, joined the business. Bill, an estate 
agent and qualified auctioneer, was 
utterly dedicated to Barnet cattle market 
and was instrumental  in its success over 
many decades. Bill auctioned thousands of 
animals from the St. Albans Road site. By 
1949 the cattle market had started to 
decline and Bill Young began to auction 
other goods as well as livestock. 
Secondhand furniture was very popular.    
                                                                                                
Information taken from: Barnet Market 
website (www.fobm.co.uk. Barnet 4U website 
(www.barnet4u.co.uk) and photos courtesy of 
Barnet Museum 
 
The third and final part of Christineõs interesting article will be published in the Summer 
Newsletter  

 

                 Payneõs Place Market 

The cattle market in its heyday on the St 

Albans Road (the site that was sold 

recently for a Premier Inn to be built ð no 

similarity  in use at all! ) 

 

                   Bill Harding Young in action  
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To mark the end of Dianeõs reign as editor, here is a copy of the first                   11 

SPACES newsletter of over 23 years ago. 

Turn over the page and be impressed that the subscriptio n has not  

gone up at all over that time  ð it is still £3 ! 


